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MINUTES FOR THE MEETING OF TOTNES TOWN COUNCIL
MONDAY 3rd DECEMBER 2018 AT THE GUILDHALL TOTNES

Present: Councillors Westacott MBE (Chair), Paine, Piper, Hodgson, Vint, Price, Allen, Simms, Hendriksen, Whitty, Sweett and Webberley.

Apologies: Councillors Sermon, Parker M Adams and R Adams.

In Attendance: Catherine Marlton (Town Clerk), Christina Bewley (minutes), Peter Bethel (Town Sergeant), District Councillor Birch, District Councillor Green, Soundart Radio x 1, Press x 1, and 7 members of the public.

	No
	Subject
	Comments

	1
	To receive apologies.  
	Apologies were given by Councillors Sermon, Parker M Adams and R Adams.
It was RESOLVED to accept the apologies. 



	2
	The Mayor will request confirmation that all Members have made any amendments necessary to their Declaration of Interests, if appropriate.

	None.

	3
	The Council will adjourn for the following items:
Public Question Time:   A period of 15 minutes will be allowed for members of the public to ask questions or make comment regarding the work of the Council or other items that affect Totnes. 
Reports from County and District Councillors
The Council will convene. 
	The Manager of Totnes Leisure Centre advised the meeting about changes that have been made to the Leisure Centre.
District Cllr Birch advised that he has challenged the validity of SHDC Executive’s decision to introduce a Pay-on-entry scheme for the public toilets in the town and that the issue has now been referred to the Overview & Scrutiny Committee. He suggested the Town Council should arrange to meet with SHDC Cllrs and officers to voice its objection.

A member of the public raised concerns about the space that will have to be lost in the Coronation Rd and Civic Hall public toilets to accommodate the Pay-on-entry mechanisms.

Two representatives from Proud2Be raised the issue of finding a location for the proposed Rainbow crossing. He spoke about problems faced by LGBT youths and how the Rainbow crossing would show the town’s support for those youths.
A member of the public raised concerns on whether there should be height restrictions on developments on the industrial estate.
a) County Councillor Hodgson provided a written report. She reported that there was an interesting meeting of the Traffic & Transport Forum last week where some new schemes were considered. A report will be submitted to the Town Matters Committee.

b) District Councillor Green provided a written report. He encouraged members of the community to stand as District Councillors in next year’s elections.

c) District Councillor Vint provided a written report. He advised that the Baltic Wharf site meeting ensured a scheme was agreed which retains the existing temporary route as a public right of way and secures public access through the site.


	4
	To approve and sign the Minutes of the following Meetings:

(Please note confidential minutes can be agreed but any discussion must be held in Part 2):
a. Full Council 5th November 2018

b. Council Matters 12th November 2018

c. Town Matters 22nd November 2018
	It was RESOLVED to approve and sign the Minutes of the following meetings :
a. Full Council 5th November 2018
b. Council Matters 12th November 2018
c. Town Matters 22nd November 2018


	5
	To consider any matters arising from the Minutes and to approve any recommendations from Committees 

(Please note confidential recommendations can be agreed but any discussion must be held in Part 2):
a. Full Council 5th November 2018

b. Council Matters 12th November 2018

c. Town Matters 22nd November 2018
	The following matters arose:

a. Full Council 5th November 2018
Item 3 – a letter regarding Universal Credit has gone out.
b. Council Matters 12th November 2018
Item 5 – It was RESOLVED to accept the first part of the recommendation; that the Town Council does not take over responsibility for the 3 play areas offered by SHDC. The second part of the recommendation will be decided through the precept setting process.
Item 6 - It was RESOLVED to accept the recommendation.

Item 8 - It was RESOLVED to accept the recommendation.

c. Town Matters 22nd November 2018
Item 3 – No response has been received yet from the Rugby Club. It was RESOLVED to accept the recommendation.

It was AGREED to suspend standing orders to allow District Councillor Birch to speak.
D.Cllr Birch read out an e-mail received from the SHDC Housing Officer which gave an update on the current position regarding the evictions. 8 families have been re-housed and the two remaining families are being helped.

Cllr Vint suggested having a dialogue with SHDC instead of lodging an objection as proposed.

An amendment to the recommendation was proposed which changed the last half of the sentence to ‘and that they pursue their stated intention to build social housing’.

The meeting reconvened.

Item 6 – The recommendation was amended to say ‘that TTC writes to SHDC objecting to the change in housing policy which creates emergency housing stock by evicting tenants, and that they pursue their stated intention to build social housing’. It was RESOLVED to accept this amended recommendation. 

Item 7 - It was RESOLVED to accept the recommendation in principal and to ratify the decision when the document has been seen.

Item 8 – Second bullet point wording needs correcting. It was RESOLVED to accept the recommendation.

Item 14 – the Clerk withdrew the recommendation and replaced it with the following which was sent out to all Councillors by e-mail:
· The formal diverted Public Right Of Way (PROW) to follow the existing temporary PROW diversion route through the open space. This temporary route being the one that has been used for the last few years (it starts with a tarmac section) whilst construction was underway, and that agreed with DCC as a temporary PROW diversion. This temporary route contains steps, however the number are limited, and the route is consistent with the PROW route further south towards Sharpham (i.e. the rest of the PROW is rural/uneven/hilly, etc). 

· A permissive route through the Baltic Wharf Phase 1 estate, linking in with the PROW at the junction with the formal diverted PROW. An S106 agreement will be drawn up to secure this permissive route through the estate This route will not be a formal PROW and it can be made clear in the s106 that there is no intention to dedicate this as a PROW, however the s106 agreement will ensure the availability of the permissive route for the wider community in perpetuity, this positive covenant or obligation will become a land charge and apply equally to any subsequent owner of the land. This also addresses the Committee's concerns about Baltic Wharf potentially becoming a gated community.
It was RESOLVED to accept this new recommendation.



	6
	To consider the draft designs for the Market Square and the 18/19 budget allocation for expenditure.
	The Clerk advised that the designs on display have come in today and appear to fulfil the brief. The procurement process will run from January to May and Cllrs just need to, at this stage, agree to make an allocation to the project of £32k. Comments on the design can be provided over the month and a decision made on that at the January meeting. The designs can be made available for the public and market traders to see over the month before the next FC meeting on 7th January.
It was AGREED that the council would support the project in principal and would make an allocation of funds to support it.



	7
	To ratify the appointment of the Civic Hall Caretaker.
	It was RESOLVED to accept the recommendation.


	8
	To make a recommendation on the following planning application:


1891/18/FUL - READVERTISEMENT (Revised Plans) External alterations to existing building including new cladding, windows and doors, new stairwell extension to the rear, new walkways and balconies. Parkers Barn, Parkers Way, Totnes, TQ9 5UF.

The original application went to Town Matters on 19 Jul and the TTC recommendations was:

Support. The Committee would seek assurances that the timber cladding meets building and fire regulation requirements.


	Cllrs Vint and Hodgson declared an interest as members of the SHDC Planning Committee and will abstain from voting.
It was RESOLVED to accept the recommendation but Cllrs want to be advised of the number of social housing units in the project.



	9
	To consider a motion from Cllr J Hodgson:

I propose Totnes Town Council declares a Climate Emergency.
	Cllr Hodgson explained the reason for the motion and explained about Citizens assemblies. She suggested grants from the Council could be made on the basis of whether the projects support this motion.
It was RESOLVED to support the motion.

Any ideas under point 7 of the motion should be sent to the Clerk.

Cllr Hodgson offered to run a workshop in January for Councillors to attend to come up with actions the Council could take.


	10
	To consider an updated project plan and 18/19 budget allocation for the Neighbourhood Plan. 2019/20 expenditure will be discussed through the precept setting process.
	Cllr Simms explained that an application will be submitted for Locality funding to cover the Tor Ecology work and therefore the amount included in the budget for that is only a contingency should the application be refused for any reason.
The Clerk explained that Landsmith Associates have been instructed but cannot progress any further without the Tor Ecology work being completed. Cllrs are therefore being ask to approve the proposed use of the allocated funds in the budget to allow the work to be progressed, but it is likely that Locality funding will be awarded which will cover the Tor Ecology costs.

It was RESOLVED to approve the proposed expenditure from the NP budget allocation for 18/19 for Landsmith Associates, mapping disbursements and Tor Ecology. If the Locality funding of £3150 is received then the costs for the Admin and Planning policy support work can be considered.



	11
	To consider the decision of the SHDC Executive to install pay on entry in all three Town toilets – Market Square, Coronation Road and Steamer Quay
	Standing orders were suspended.
D.Cllr Birch suggested the Town Council should arrange to meet with SHDC Cllrs and officers to review the decision to install pay-on-entry systems in 3 of the public toilets in the town.

D.Cllr Green commented that the decision by SHDC Executive is to be reviewed by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

The meeting reconvened.

It was RESOLVED that a meeting with SHDC Cllrs and officers would be arranged.

The Mayor asked that Cllrs Hendriken, Piper, Allen and Hodgson, plus a Town Council Officer should attend. Those not attending the meeting can send their questions or comments to the Clerk.



	15
	To note the date of the next meeting:

Monday 7th January 2019 at 7pm in The Masonic Hall



Ended 9.05pm
Catherine Marlton
Town Clerk










